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On September 09, 2002, SBC Advanced Solutions, Inc. (ASI), a competitive non-switched local exchange and Interexchange telecommunications carrier, submitted a proposed Missouri P.S.C. No. 3 Advanced Services Tariff to the Public Service Commission (Commission).  The proposed tariff would introduce new private line digital data services, effective October 09, 2002.  In an Order Granting Request for Expedited Treatment, the Commission subsequently directed the Staff of the Commission (Staff) to file its recommendation concerning the tariff by September 19, 2002, to allow the tariff, upon approval, to become effective by September 28, 2002.  Two other tariff filings that had originally accompanied the instant Case and File, namely File Nos. JX-2003-0321 and JX-2003-0322, have been withdrawn on September 17, 2002.  

I. Background

ASI has requested expedited approval of the instant filing to coordinate its new service offerings with those in other states.  The tariff offers Frame Relay Service (FRS) and Asynchronous Transfer Mode (ATM) high capacity packet-switched point-to-point digital transmission services.  FRS and ATM are frequently priced according to Individual Case Basis (ICB), which is limited to private line, special access or central office-based services as authorized in Section 392.200(8) RSMo 2000.  Service was originally to be sold according to published monthly rates, with discounts applied for longer-term contracts with commitments from a minimum of one (1) year up to a maximum of five (5) years.  As ASI’s proposal would have offered term commitment contracts, the Staff considered the possibility that ASI’s offerings may be inconsistent with the Commission’s direction in previous Cases, which precluded term contracts over one (1) year in duration for local exchange services as being detrimental to the health and development of competition in Missouri’s local exchange market.  The high capacity data services offered in the instant filing could be considered a type of local exchange service, in that such point-to-point operation could be conducted within a single telephone exchange. 

To alleviate the Staff’s concerns, on September 23, 2002, ASI replaced all proposed tariff pages containing rate schedules and descriptions of long-term commitments.  The instant version of the proposed tariff includes only pricing according to ICB terms.  However, it should be noted that it is possible that ICB contracts may be written to include long-term contracts, subject only to negotiation between the Parties.   

II. Summary Recommendation

The Staff recommends the Commission approve the proposed tariff as consistent with previous decisions regarding high capacity digital services and ICB pricing.  Except as noted above, the Staff is unaware of any other filing which affects or which would be affected by this tariff filing.  Staff has no objections to the filing and Staff recommends Commission approval at its earliest convenience.  The specific tariff sheets recommended for approval are:

Missouri P.S.C. No. 3:  Original Tariff Title Page 1 to Original Tariff Page 54.
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